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       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                   MARCH 11, 2020
PRESENT:  Mayor Michael Sharkey, Fred Arbogast, Stephen Mayoryk, Keith Wills,
Ted Nadobny, Mike Weaver and Mark Beran 
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; Amber
Brose; Mateo Vega; Nick Caruccio; Stan Walters, EMA; Andrew Campbell;
Ken Thomas; Phil Robinson
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:01 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Vice President Nadobny presiding.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES AND REPORT OF ACCOUNTS

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures and report of accounts for February.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the February 10 and 24 payroll registers.

S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
F. Arbogast left the meeting at 7:06 p.m.
CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Phil Robinson stated that Phase I of Sussex Place is underway and they plan to start Phase II this year.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the February meeting were approved by unanimous consent.

SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

Codes Enforcement  
Six permits were issued in February.
Southern Regional Police Department – Mayor Sharkey
Mayor Sharkey reported an off-duty officer sent a letter of praise for Sgt. Teague’s professionalism during an incident that occurred on February 2.  The K-9 officer has been used during a felony arrest in Stewartstown, drug arrests in Stewartstown and New Freedom Boroughs and during a building alarm incident.  Locker checks were done at Kennard-Dale High School with a few hits.  A used vehicle was purchased from the Southwestern Police Department that included cameras which were transferred to outfit the K-9 vehicle.  A counterfeit $20.00 bill was discovered at the Mason Dixon Restaurant.  Mayor spoke about designated reserve accounts to cover long-term expenses and could include potential refunds to the municipalities.  The Intergovernmental Agreement Committee received data for codes that calculate time and will look at the historical usage over the past three years.  The PPUs are based on incidents.  They also looked at long-term obligations and what comes into play if a municipality wants to leave.
EMA Report – Stan Walters
Stan gave a briefing of the Coronavirus (COVID-19).  He recommended checking the CDC website for updated and to visit health.pa.gov.   The weather drill is still on for March 26 from 9:00 a.m. to noon.
Water & Sewer – T. Nadobny/Supt. Sweitzer
Water Line Projects
The water line project at Essex Circle Drive started on March 5 with the work on Woodland Drive starting in about a month.
Essex Circle Drive and Forest Lakes Sewer Right-of-Way
Supt. Sweitzer met with representatives from DEP and Aquatic Resource Restoration on February 25 to discuss permitting to raise and repair two sewer manholes and alleviate drainage problems for Essex Circle Drive residents.  The permit for the manhole repairs will be issued without a problem.  The issue is with the drainage and DEP believes the wetland is working exceptionally well and should not be touched.  The Borough is working with developer Phil Robinson and Shrewsbury Township to find the original permit and determine what maintenance can be done.  An Exelon grant in the amount of $56,250.00 was awarded but the work needs a permit and DEP’s permission.

EDU Gallons
The Borough/Authority flows were 680,477 GPD in 2019.  We have 3,287 sewer EDUs that were active in 2019.  Each EDU is responsible for 207 gallons of sewage per day.  Our current EDU is set at 350 GPD, which is gallonage that DEP still attributes to one EDU, per information obtained by the Supt. of Public Works.

Meeting with New Freedom Borough
Vice Chairman Nadobny, Supt. Sweitzer and Sol. Rehmeyer met with New Freedom Borough’s  Council President Andy Bobby, Engineer Paul Gross, Councilman Denny Sarpen, Solicitor Steve Hovis, Treatment Plant Operator John Smith and the Borough Administrator, Tanya Crawford.  They discussed the planned upgrades to the treatment plant in three to five years which would gain back the original 2.25 MGD capacity with some extra, possibly up to 2.6 MGD of capacity.  The plant was over capacity for four months in 2018 because of the wet weather.  Shrewsbury’s flow is at 48.2%.   Shrewsbury asked about lowering the number of gallons in an EDU from 350 GPD to perhaps 270 GPD.  New Freedom was adamant that the number of gallons that comprise an EDU not be reduced as the plant is currently struggling to treat 1.45 MGD with the strict mandates put in effect by DEP for nitrates/nitrogen discharge levels.  The plant can’t handle the additional organic matter as the current amounts are close to the DEP limit levels.  For the major upgrade in three to five years, it will need to be determined what technology to go with; the cost could be around five million dollars.  There was discussion how Shrewsbury would be billed for the current capital project and the future projects, with such billing likely to be during construction for the current project and larger, future projects, and smaller projects being billed after the end of the year, as has been the procedure in the past.
The amount of $12,083.00 that was back-billed in 2012 for expenses between 2000 – 2007 was discussed.  They were categorized as operating expenses when they were in fact capital expenses as confirmed by Eng. Holley and Supt. Sweitzer.  The correction in characterization resulted in an increased percentage that Shrewsbury Borough was to pay.  New Freedom mentioned that interest could be sought but agreed to waive it.  Years ago, Shrewsbury had offered to pay half of the amount in good faith but New Freedom refused to accept that payment.  Since discussions have opened up, this past billed amount could be a wedge in cooperation between the Boroughs.

K. Wills entered the meeting at 8:07 p.m.

S. Mayoryk moved that Shrewsbury address the amount of $12,083.00 to New Freedom by applying a portion of the 2019 credit owed to New Freedom Borough by Shrewsbury Borough as shown on the Proportionate Sharing Report received last month.

M. Beran seconded.  Mayor Sharkey suggested the motion be tabled, so that the decision and vote could wait until President Buchanan returned.  The motion was not tabled.  The vote was taken and the motion carried with all voting in favor.
The meeting was productive and it was agreed that there could be more meetings, perhaps even quarterly, between the two municipalities to have more open communications for the planning of the upgrade and for budgeting purposes (allowing increased awareness of what might need to be done to the plant, when, and the cost of such labor/materials).  
Collection System Update to 2018 Capacity Study
Supt. Sweitzer stated the Municipal Authority authorized the sewer flow meters to be installed in the north interceptor for three to six months to see if the inflow and infiltration work that the Public Works Department did on the line decreased the flows.  If it did increase the flows, then the line might be able to handle additional capacity.
Public Roads & Lighting – M. Sharkey/Supt. Sweitzer
Covington Drive Traffic Calming
Supt. Sweitzer ordered one speed hump but returned it because of inferior quality.  The five temporary humps will cost around $7,564.00.

T. Nadobny moved to authorize the purchase of the better quality speed humps at a cost not to exceed $8,000.00.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Road Survey
Mayor Sharkey requested that Supt. Sweitzer schedule a Committee meeting for a tour of the roads.  At that time, the driveways that had alterations at the curb that divert water or create a hazard will be examined.
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance – Mayor Sharkey
ENGINEER’S REPORT
SOLICITOR'S REPORT

44 South Main Street
Settlement was completed and the property was sold to the successful bidder.  Documents from settlement and the settlement check were given to the Secretary, so the Borough was paid in full (by proceeds check and retention of the deposit check submitted with the bid).

6 Circle Drive Sewer Lateral and Lien
The property owners made payment in full that included attorney’s fees and costs.  The lien was satisfied on February 25, 2020.

Stewartstown Railroad Company
A letter dated February 25 was received from Atty. Snyder in which he made a proposal with regard to fees for recent years for two crossings.  In addition to the letter, he enclosed information on the Railroad, his letter dated June 11, 2019 to Verizon on other crossing information, fee schedule for SEDA COG Joint Rail Authority property and Norfolk Southern documentation.  Sol. Rehmeyer again asked for information with regard to Stewartstown Railroad crossings involving other municipalities in Southern York County.

Salt Storage Shrewsbury Commons
A letter was sent to the owner and landscaper service contractor for the Commons incidating that the salt already in place could remain, if it remains fully secured, but that the placement of salt on the property later this year for the upcoming winter would require full compliance with the applicable ordinance and procedures.  A signed acknowledgment with regard to the terms was returned to the Solicitor.

139 Penny Lane, Robert Ballantine, Jr. and Colleen M. Gibbons Well
A letter was sent notifying the property owners of the requirements under the Township Ordinance 2018-01 requiring them to abandon, cap and seal their private wells upon connection to public water.  Mr. Ballentine contacted the Borough office for a right to know form and indicated he would schedule well closure within two weeks after receiving the Borough’s response to a request that he intended to file.

Water Main Relocation
Sol. Rehmeyer’s office assisted with the bid documents for Phase II of the water line relocation work near the pumphouse.

Sewer Reservation Fee Program
The revised draft was previously provided.

Market Square Shopping Center Declaratory Judgement Action Regarding Stormwater and Stormwater Management Facilities
C. S. Davidson was asked by counsel for the Shopping Center to produce information regarding the design and construction work related to the stormwater facilities on the property for evaluation by the Borough and its representatives.  Nothing has been received to date.
Gallons Per EDU
Some research was done on changing the gallons that comprise an EDU but based on the discussions with New Freedom Borough earlier today, it should not be done unless it is a coordinated event.

Tapping Fee Study
Since the last Act 57 study was done in 2017, it was suggested to ask Eng. Brenneman if he feels the study should be updated in light of the belt filter press project at the plant where bids were just received.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
Secretary's Report – C. Bosley

Post Prom Party
The Borough donated $100.00 for a number of years and Council was asked it if wanted to increase the donation?

T. Nadobny moved to increase the donation to $200.00.

M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

York County Boroughs Assn. Meeting
The next meeting is on March 26 at the Dallastown Fire Company.

York Adams Tax Bureau – M. Sharkey
The next meeting is at the end of April.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Sidewalks
Sol. Rehmeyer has reviewed the revised sidewalk ordinance.  He added some language to enhance clarity and improve enforcement, if necessary.  The draft ordinance is ready and will be sent out for review soon, and public notice will be done so that it could be finalized and adopted in April or May.  A meeting was held with Township representatives, K. Wills, Supt. Sweitzer and Chris Kraft from C. S. Davidson.  There will be a proposal for a Multi-modal grant for the work in the Township and then our plans for the Village district will be discussed with a possibility of a York County Development Block Grant.  The Multi-modal grant application filing timeline is March 1 through July 31.  It will need to be decided what to do about a sidewalk in front of the Saubel’s grocery store.
NEW BUSINESS
Municipal Authority Vacancy
Andrew Campbell had submitted his letter of interest and resume for the vacancy.  The Municipal Authority recommended Andrew be appointed.
M. Weaver moved to appoint Andrew Campbell to the Municipal Authority.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

COMMUNICATIONS
A thank you note and business cards were received from New Freedom Borough Mayor, Kim Butcher, and citizen, Erica Rearich, as they promote open communication to move forward to facilitate working relations between New Freedom and Shrewsbury Boroughs.  They are representatives of the New Freedom Borough Intergovernmental Committee.
Mayor Sharkey requested permission to have a plaque made for presentation to the Shrewsbury Volunteer Fire Company at its annual banquet next Saturday evening.

T. Nadobny moved to approve the request up to $500.00.

S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

An invitation was received from the Southern York County School District for the annual Community Leaders’ Partnership Meeting to be held on March 30.
Last month, Lucinda Duzan was present and handed out a packet of information on redistricting being done by volunteers instead of the legislature.  Mayor Sharkey reviewed the packet and feels we should not move forward to support the request.

Cyber and Ransomware Attack
Resident, Ken Thomas, asked if the Borough is protected against cyber and ransomware attacks.  Mayor Sharkey stated Mike Weaver would be good to lead the effort.

ADJOURNMENT
M. Weaver moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:11 p.m.
S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
